Greetings,

The end – for me and my unit, at least – is finally near.

I spent my final minutes on Iraqi soil aboard a C-130, which lifted off at 3:18 p.m. local time on Oct. 1, bound for Kuwait. My unit sent to Camp Doha, Kuwait, a small group of soldiers whose missions were complete. I was one of that select group.

Here we’ll wait for more soldiers to collect over the coming week before departing for North Carolina in a few days to do our demobilization process. I should be home in 2-3 weeks, depending on how quickly the Army moves.

I said my goodbyes on Thursday, Sept. 30, visiting the section I deployed with from 1st Cavalry Division headquarters. It was there I learned of the sobering attack on U.S. forces and Iraqi children, wounding badly a number of soldiers and killing nearly three dozen children.

It was sobering not just for the apparent reasons, that soldiers and children were targets. It hit home because the insurgents chose a target that could have been my team, or me easily. It was a ribbon cutting ceremony on the type of project civil affairs teams have ramrodded, one that benefits the Iraqi people in tangible ways. It was also in my brigade’s area.

My teammates and I occasionally fretted over the public face we had to have to do our work. Often we would have to tell Iraqis that we were coming to visit a project at a specific site at a specific time. If someone tells the wrong person, suddenly an ambush is a distinct possibility. I hope that wasn’t the case in this latest incident.
We had our parting ceremonies from the units the 489th Civil Affairs Battalion supported. At 1-8 Cav, the commander handed us unit coins and certificates commemorating the awarding of our combat spurs.

The brigade commander presented all the unit members awards for their service. I was given an Army Commendation Medal, my second on this tour. He also spoke of us as the finest civil affairs operators he’d seen in his years in the Army, and that we directly led to a decline in hostile actions toward soldiers and civilians.

Nothing will make me happier than to see my family in a few weeks. I’m so proud of how they’ve coped with my absence. I can’t imagine having someone I love gone for so long to such a dangerous place. Angelea and I used to fret over my being gone for annual training for two or three weeks. That’s a blink of an eye given the amount of time I’ve been gone in the last 10 ½ months.
This will likely be my last group e-mail before I come home, so I’d like to take this opportunity to thank all of your for your support. The care packages, the e-mails, the cards and letters – they’ve all made it possible for me to do this. I had some down moments over here, some of the hardest moments I’ve gone through in my life, but I could always count on my family and friends to see me through them. My thanks to you – I wish there was a way I could repay all of you the kindness and friendship you’ve shown, but I don’t know how it would be possible.

I’ll finish this with a quick story, one that sums up how I feel about Iraq and our involvement.

On our flight from Iraq, I sat across the aisle from an older gentleman, a newspaper reporter from Worcester, Mass. Several of us struck up a conversation with him to find out his thoughts on what he saw. Interestingly enough, he went out on a patrol with 1-8 Cav and his vehicles was hit with two rocket-propelled grenades, a scary night.

An active-duty colonel sitting next to him asked, “Can we win this war?”
The reporter paused for several seconds, then replied, “I don’t think we can win this war. But I think we can set the stage for the Iraqis to win this war.”

I think it’s an important distinction. While the news is rife with stories of attacks and kidnappings, the day-to-day story is seldom told. Bit by bit, the coalition is laying the groundwork for a democratic Iraq. It is never going to be easy, and may ultimately be unsuccessful. Even after we leave, there will likely be conflict, as Iraq has a long history of violence by and against those in power. Hopefully we are laying the groundwork that will permit Iraq to stand above the violence and remain free.
Peace,

Pat

